[bookmark: _Hlk501117946]Statewide Homeless Council
June 12, 2018
9:30 AM to 2:00 PM

Location: 	MaineHousing, 353 Water Street, Augusta, Maine
		SHC meets regularly the second Tuesday of each month

Members: Cullen Ryan (RII), Melanie LaMore Gagnon (RII), Bill Higgins (RI), Josh D’Alessio (RIII), Donna Kelley (RII), Boyd Kronholm (RIII), Lauren Bustard (MaineHousing)

Members not able to attend: David McClusky (RIII), Chet Barnes (DHHS-SAMHS), Rob Parritt (RI), Elizabeth Szatkowski (RI)

Guests: Donna Yellen (Preble Street), Alley Smith (Veterans, Inc.), Fran Walsh (Families and Children Together), Ginny Dill (Shalom House), Cindy Namer (MaineHousing), Cheryl Harkins (HVJ), Ed Jordan (Citizen), Arwen Agee (VA, Togus), Rob Liscord (Preble Street VHS), Charlie Noble (Huot House), Todd Diedon (Huot House), Chris Bicknell (New Beginnings), Kristin Jiorle (AdCare Educational Institute)

Minutes: Scott Tibbitts (MaineHousing)

Minutes of May 8, 2018 were reviewed and approved as submitted.

SHC Meeting Protocols: Cullen put together a short list of suggestions designed to help SHC meetings run more smoothly and be more effective. Cindy suggested adding a way to clarify who is attending as a member and who is a guest (this would make tallying votes easier too), and that discussions refer to the relevant sections of the Plan they are intended to address, to aid in tracking and reporting out on our progress toward those goals. Any further suggestions can be emailed to Cullen.

Policy Committee: (see Policy Committee notes posted on www.mainehomelessplanning.org for full details)
Federal:  The House is still working on their version of the ‘Farm Bill’. The most recent version, that did not pass, would have cut SNAP by more than $17B over 10 years and imposed work requirements. The House version of the THUD Appropriations bill does not include enough to fully fund HCV. The Senate version would fully fund HCV and Homeless Programs.
State:  The Legislature may reconvene in a special session to address unfinished business. If they do not, several bills we have been following will die on the table, including those dealing with BRAP, and recovery residences.

Continuum Updates: Reviewing Board membership and opening nominations; Coordinated Entry is up and running but will require better coordination between 211 and providers. Waiting for the NOFA.

RHC’s:  R3 Conducted CE Training. R2 hosted a training on BRAP and Shelter Plus Care. R1 Voted to approve Cheryl Harkins as their new HVJ representative. Bill H. made a MOTION that SHC approve and recognize Cheryl as a Region 1 SHC Member. Seconded and PASSED without objection.

LTS:  Bangor – Lots of concern recently over the number of encampments - no solid numbers, just observations, but something the community wants to address. LTS numbers are still very low. Bath/Brunswick numbers also very low. Portland still working from several lists, although the first three are now at or near zero. The newest list started with about 70 people and is already down to 35.

DHHS Updates:  (no DHHS representative today, updates provided by partner agencies)
-The PATH RFP has been posted. 
-The state seems to be moving toward more of a “fee for service” model in their recent contracts, rather than flat contractual fees. This change will have huge impacts on all substance use disorder treatment provides, but especially on our SUD shelters. There is a stay on the implementation of the change until January. Cullen will try to get someone from the Department to come to SHC to speak about this. The Bangor Daily did a piece on this: https://bangordailynews.com/2018/05/31/mainefocus/addiction-agencies-across-maine-say-their-programs-may-not-survive-dhhs-changes/ 
-PNMI’s – looking for ways that shelters and other providers working with clients who need this level of care can better access these beds. The process seems to be working well in Portland and Bangor, but it is more difficult in other areas, especially with clients who do not want to relocate.
-BRAP is still frozen. There is some movement in S+C, mostly due to turnover, and only in limited areas.
-OCFS is working with Matt Aronson and local youth providers in anticipation of the YHDP awards.

[bookmark: _Hlk517264953]MaineHousing Updates: MaineHousing’s HCV department has applied for 30 additional vouchers for Non-Elderly Disabled applicants. These will be directed for homeless households, but HUD requires that they be drawn from the agency’s ‘regular’ waitlist. MaineHousing, and many other PHA’s, have set-aside programs for homeless households, so they are not on the regular waitlist, and having a newly combined centralized wait list for the state complicates this even further. We may need to ask for a waiver – along with other Maine PHA’s who are applying for these vouchers. HUD’s efforts to solve homelessness are all about focusing on those with the longest time homeless, and the most vulnerable, so insisting on drawing from the regular HCV waitlist for these vouchers is totally counter to that approach. A MOTION was made, seconded, and PASSED that SHC reach out to Senator Collin’s office to express these concerns. 
-MaineHousing’s Housing Trust Fund RFP should be out very soon – it will target homeless populations including LTS/CH. 
-Several providers recently met with Dan Brennan to discuss a possible proposal for recovery housing. It was a good conversation and others are welcome to participate in future discussions on this. 
-The idea of a Universal Application has many positive benefits, and could simplify the application process, especially for those who are homeless, but the real difficulty is how to make this work in regard to waitlist requirements. 
-MaineHousing is beginning the process of drafting the next Annual Update to the state’s Consolidated Plan. Paula Weber will be seeking input on the Con Plan over the next few months, and then presenting a DRAFT for Public comment later in the fall. There will be a meeting in Augusta on July 30, and one in Presque Isle on the 31st. SHC would like Paula to attend on August 14th, from 12:15 to 1:00, to discuss the Con Plan. After this Annual Update is submitted, a new 5 Year Consolidated Plan will be due next year. 

Family Homelessness: Discussion began with a review of the section from the Statewide Plan titled “Visual Overview of the Plan for Families Experiencing Homelessness” and a rough inventory of shelters that serve families in each of the three regions of the state. HVJ is trying to map out these resources. There is talk of the Salvation Army opening a large family shelter in the Bangor area, though they will not be seeking ESG funding for this effort. FACT is also looking at developing a family shelter in Bangor. They currently provide Navigator Services, and referrals to shelters in surrounding areas. Several other agencies are also proposing to develop new shelters. How many beds do we need? Do we really need more shelters? Or should efforts be focusing on other types of housing opportunities? 
-The GA office in Bangor (shout out to Rindy Fogler!) does a good job of helping those who are homeless, but it is not like that everywhere. Veteran’s Services has also experienced difficulties when trying to work with some GA offices. GA’s can only provide a temporary fix. They can put a family up for a week or two, but if there is no place for that family to go, and it stretches into several months, the GA could use up lots of money very quickly, so they are reluctant to even start. Can we establish some protocols that would allow GA’s to act as a bridge, so long as the family was actively working with a provider to secure a voucher and housing unit? That might require a legislative rule change. GA rules are sometimes vague, and open to interpretation, which is why they are not always applied consistently from place to place. Maybe we should focus on the ‘service center’ areas and build relationships with local agencies and their GA offices. Maybe DHHS can include language in their contracts with local GA offices that would improve this situation. Maybe we can get GA offices to participate in Coordinated Entry – again, start with service center areas and work from there. Some GA offices participated in HPRP efforts and that worked very well. The offices in Lewiston and Auburn are already working with local providers to help identify homeless and/or at-risk families and targeting them for available resources. Looking at data from CAP agencies is also a good way to identify those at risk, or get a sense of the number of at risk households in a given area. 
-Perhaps SHC could prepare a document to present to the incoming administration, outlining the issues and proposing some solutions. We need a system wide approach to all of this. Some of the agencies proposing these new shelters are not connected to SHC, the RCH’s, or MCOC.  Cullen will look into attending the next Shelter Directors Group meeting to begin discussions there. While some of our family shelters appear to be full all the time, some are not operating at capacity. Others have lengths of stay that look more like transitional housing programs than shelters. 
-The LTS initiative did great things for individuals. LTS Families are the second line on our Prioritization Chart, but we do not currently have a list for them, or concentrated efforts to help them – let’s do that.  
-Cindy can ask HMIS to create a Family LTS list. 
-Cullen will ask DHHS to send someone who can talk to SHC about GA data and families. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Problem Gambling: Kristen Jiorle, now with AdCare Educational Institute, joined us to discuss statewide efforts to raise awareness of problem gambling and the resources available to help. There is not a lot of data available that looks at the relationship between problem gambling and homelessness, but there are large correlations between problem gambling and substance abuse, and substance abuse and homelessness, so it seems likely that this might be something worth looking into. Nationally, about 1% to 2% of the population has a gambling disorder, but even that figure is based on a limited amount of data, and is likely underreported because not many ‘systems’ specifically ask about gambling habits. PCHC does enter gambling data in the WITS, for SAMHS, but most shelters do not. AdCare’s role is to promote the idea of responsible gambling, and to provide information about resources and options for those who feel they have a gambling problem. One option is ‘Self Exclusion” where someone can fill out a form to keep themselves out of a casino. If they do manage to sneak in, any winnings they try to claim are forfeited. Of course, any losses are forfeited too. Gambling by youth, especial online, is a growing area of concern. Funding for this entire effort is capped, by legislation, at $100,000 annually.  

Homeless Veterans: Rob Liscord, of the Preble Street Veterans Housing Program, SSVF, and Co-Chair of the MCOC Homeless Veterans Action Committee (HVAC), spoke about current efforts to end veteran homelessness in Maine. This is not just about getting to ‘Functional Zero’ – it’s about developing and maintaining a competent system to quickly identify and house homeless veterans. The committee works closely, and well, with a number of partners including the Togus VA, the Maine GDP projects, HMIS, shelters, and other service providers. They have been working from a ‘By-Name List’ for more than a year now and were able to house 192 veterans in 2017, 52 of them CH. The list has 149 vets as of May, and 5% of those are women. 40% have been confirmed eligible for VA benefits while 60 are still pending. About 20 are not eligible, but they try to help them in other ways. When they do refer someone to BRAP or S+C, it is because they have exhausted all other options. The committee now meets twice a month and has gone from housing about 13 vets per month to about 20. They are guided by the USICH benchmarks for ending veteran homelessness: Ending CH Vet Homelessness – they are down to 25 CH Vets, and 7 of those are currently looking for housing; Average length of time from identification to housing of 90 days or less – they are currently at 93 days. Commitment to housing first; Sufficient PH for Vets (to be determined).  Maine has done a great job of coordinated resources and working together on this issue – this is not the case in many other areas of the country.
 
Possible Press Release Topics: Cullen has drafted something on the theme of “We are reaping what we have sown” and has sent it around for some feedback.

Populations: 
Veterans: see above
   
Youth: Waiting for results of the YHDP application, but pro-actively preparing the groundwork so we can hit the ground running if we are awarded the grant. The FYSB age issue has been resolved – Maine providers can continue to serve a wide range of ages in the current program structure. The Homeless Children and Youth Act is up for a vote – contact your representatives to support it!

DV: There is the potential for DV specific funding through the upcoming CoC NOFA – the Maine DV Coalition would be coordinating the effort to apply – not a single, or multiple, separate DV providers. The coalition would appreciate SHC support of their application. MOTION that SHC provide a letter of support to the Coalition. PASSED.
Making great strides on the new DV database. 
 
Single Adults: nothing new

Age 55+ and Medically Compromised: Nothing new 

Substance Use Disorder: See above 

Other Business/Announcements:  The MaineHousing PIT Report has been updated (DV and VET % change figures were reversed in the original release). Unsheltered numbers are down significantly. This is likely due to having had fewer volunteers and a shorter training period this year. When there was a big national focus on counting homeless veterans, or youth, as there had been in past years, it generated a lot of enthusiasm around the outreach element of the count. There was no such population specific focus this time. -We need to do better about the Service Based Count too – again, not as many volunteers or as much training this last time around. 
-It would be very helpful if we could break down the unsheltered count by county like we used to. In the ‘old days’ the outreach data was entered into a separate spreadsheet that included location, so we were able to tabulate that information easily. Now, all the data is processed in HMIS, and location is based on the EDA (Enter Data As). Shelter EDAs are associated with the physical location of the facility, so we can sort those easily, but there is only one EDA for PIT outreach, and ‘location’ is not a separate data element that is collected, so the system is not able to sort entries by location. This is something we can look at going forward.


Next Meeting:  July 10, 2018 
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